
Approved Minutes of the City of Dighton  
Regular Council Meeting held October 10, 2023 

 
Mayor Annita Lorimor called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm in City Hall.  Those 
present included: Council members: Christine Birney-Carter, Craig Doris, Curtis 
Hanna, Marlene Rupp and Janet Shapland.  Also present were Richard McLeon 
with Lane-Scott Electric, Erica Schmidt with Sunflower Electric and Neal Daney and 
Tyson McGreer with KMEA, Steve Porter, Superintendent Craig Collins, Deputy 
Clerk Michelle Wilkison and City Clerk Nicole Strobel. 
 
Councilwoman Christine Birney-Carter made the motion to approve the agenda, 
Councilwoman Janet Shapland seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
 
Steve Porter with KMEA brought up the policy for charging customers and the cost 
of transformers.  These items will be put on the agenda for the November City 
Council meeting. 
 
Fire Chief Craig Collins reported that Fire Awareness will be Thursday at the school 
and daycares. 
 
Superintendent Craig Collins discussed his conversation he had with Tom Reed 
about the inoperable vehicle letter he received.  Craig reported that the sewer 
truck is still in Kansas City waiting on new repairs.  Craig brought up the fees for 
new water connections, after discussion he will get the break down of the 
complete cost. 
 
City Clerk Nicole Strobel reported that quarterly reports were completed.  The City 
Office was informed that the stove and microwave in the Scout House were not 
working.  Councilman Craig Doris stated he had a used gas stove he would donate.  
Council advised Nicole to go ahead and purchase a new microwave for the Scout 
House. 
 
Deputy Clerk Michelle Wilkison talked about the money dig that used to be held 
on Halloween and wondered why it stopped.  Michelle told council she would be 
more than glad to help with this activity.  Council told her to reach out to Crystal 
Hoffman with Chamber to see what could be done. 
 



Councilman Craig Doris reported that he and Criag Collins met with Richard 
McLeon and thanked him for the information. 
 
Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to amend the agenda, moving KMEA 
before Unfinished business, adding an executive session following KMEA, adding 
Scout House rental fees to B., and adding new scout house building to C. under 
new business, Councilman Curtis Hanna seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
 
Tyson McGreer and Neal Daney from KMEA presented the council information 
about what KMEA is and what it does. 
 
Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to go in to executive session to discuss 
data relating to financial affairs or trade secrets of second parties, K.S.A. 75-
4319(b)(4), with council, Superintendent Craig Collins, Steve Porter, Tyson 
McGreer and Neal Daney.  The open meeting will resume at 6:25 pm in City Hall, 
Councilwoman Christine Birney-Carter seconded, yeas by all, motion carried.   
Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to come out of executive session at 6:25 
pm and to extend for an additional 10 minutes, Councilwoman Janet Shapland 
seconded.  At 6:35 pm Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to come out of 
executive session and to extend for an additional 12 minutes, Councilwoman 
Christine Birney-Carter seconded.  City Clerk Nicole Strobel joined executive 
session at 6:35 pm.  Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to come out of 
executive session at 6:45 pm, Councilman Curtis Hanna seconded, yeas by all, 
motion carried. 
 
Superintendent Craig Collins reported that work on the lead and copper survey is 
continuing and has the list down to 9 sheets of paper.  He will continue to call 
residents that have not turned in their survey. 
 
Tall street lights at the bulb outs were discussed.  Councilwoman Janet Shapland 
made the motion to not replace the tall lights at the bulb outs at Long and Lane 
streets, Councilwoman Christine Birney-Carter seconded, yeas by all, motion 
carried. 
 
Zoning was discussed and tabled until the November council meeting. 
 



Inoperable vehicles were discussed and tabled until the November council 
meeting. 
 
Longevity bonus plan was discussed.  Councilman Curtis Hanna made the motion 
to pay the annual longevity bonus on the second pay period of November.  
Employees will receive $100 per year worked and will cap out at 15 years, 
established October 10, 2023, Councilwoman Janet Shapland seconded, yeas by 
all, motion carried.  Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to change the 
longevity bonus plan in the Employee Handbook, Councilwoman Christine Birney-
Carter seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
 
Consumption of alcohol on city property was discussed and tabled until the 
November council meeting. 
 
Discussion was held on the rental rates for the Scout House since AC has been 
installed.  Councilwoman Christine Birney-Carter made the motion to charge $75 a 
day with a $100 deposit which is refundable upon inspection, Councilman Craig 
Doris seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
 
Discussion was held on a new scout house building. 
 
Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to approve bills, Councilwoman Janet 
Shapland seconded, yeas by all, motion carried. 
 
Councilman Craig Doris made the motion to adjourn, Councilwoman Marlene 
Rupp seconded, yea by all, motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 7:59 pm. 
 
 
 
________________________                                ___________________________ 
Annita Lorimor, Mayor                                        Nicole Strobel, City Clerk  


